Report on the COMLAND Meeting and Field Trip in Tasmania, Australia
25 - 29 October 2014

This COMLAND supported Meeting and Field Trip was capably managed by Owen Graham and run in association with the Environment Institute of Australia and New Zealand (EIANZ) as a pre-conference Field Trip of its Annual Conference (Hobart, 30-31 October 2014). EIANZ is a leading professional body in Australia and New Zealand for environmental practitioners, and promotes independent and interdisciplinary discourse on environmental issues.
The Field Trip, with 13 participants, traversed southern Tasmania and focused, every single day, on a different topic: forestry, grazing and land management, mining, wilderness and tourism, high value niche industries. It was generously assisted by personnel from: Forestry Tasmania, University of Tasmania, Copper Mines of Tasmania, EPA Tasmania, Wilderness Woodworks, NRM South, and Redlands Estate. A comprehensive Field Guide was prepared by Owen Graham.
Day 1 focused on forestry sustainability and research (forestry is a very important activity in the country side, strongly supporting the economy and giving rise to local niche industries), with discussion including the history and trends in Tasmanian forest management as well as how research has influenced this management. In Warra, the group had the opportunity to visit an instrumented site which is part of the Terrestrial Ecosystem Research Network (TERN).
Day 2 focused on land degradation and conflicting land uses in the Central Highlands, with discussion about topics including disturbance by burning and by grazing of domestic stock, rabbits, and native vertebrate herbivores on the vegetation cover. Experimental data from field plots with different grazing intensities were presented and discussed.
Day 3 focused on the degradation caused by a historic copper mine in Queenstown, with discussion considering different environmental problems: vegetation/revegetation, mine tailing discharge, acid adit water discharge. Current day management and remediation actions for the future, particularly regarding legacy issues, were presented and discussed as well.
Day 4 focused on wilderness and tourism. A cruise on Macquarie Harbour to the Gordon River gave the possibility to visit some of Australia’s oldest convict ruins on Sarah Island, to see high-tech aquaculture farms, and to walk into the rainforest. Following the cruise, we visited a wood crafting business in Strahan to hear from former forestry workers how they started a niche business producing high quality wood products with high-tech equipment.
Day 5 was a long day on the bus returning eastbound through the Franklin–Gordon Wild Rivers National Park, then through farming land to Hamilton. In the afternoon we visited the Redlands Estate Farm and Distillery to examine the production of barley that is used in whisky distillation. Here, the technology for soil and crop monitoring, as well as environmental issues in the local area (particularly degradation of riparian vegetation from weed species) were discussed.
On the whole, the range of landscapes and land uses shown during the Field Trip allowed the participants to consider the relative levels of degradation and application of various management strategies. Moreover, the collaboration with EIANZ brought together environmental professional participants (EIANZ people) and more research-oriented people (COMLAND people), thereby putting a more "worldly" aspect on discussions during the Field Trip, as well as bringing a strong practical emphasis to the academic level discussions. These objectives brought mutual benefits to both organizations.
Field trip participants were warmly invited by EIANZ to a welcome reception on the evening of Friday 24 October and to the EIANZ Pre-Conference Reception on the evening of Wednesday 29 October.
Field trip participants greatly appreciated the selected accommodations and the high standard of meals. As usual during COMLAND Field Trips, a camaraderie between participants developed. Owen Graham was formally congratulated on a well organized and enjoyable field trip.
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